PLANNING AND PROGRAMMING COMMITTEE

SEPTEMBER 18, 2002
SUBJECT:
CHATSWORTH INTERMODAL TRANSPORTATION CENTER PARK AND RIDE EXPANSION PROJECT

ACTION:
APPROVE RECOMMENDATIONS

RECOMMENDATION

Authorize the Chief Executive Officer to execute a Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) with the Southern California Regional Rail Authority (SCRRA) to design and construct 140 replacement parking spaces for the Chatsworth Intermodal Transportation Center Park-and-Ride Expansion Project on behalf of the MTA. 

ISSUE

MTA originally anticipated that joint development at the site would provide the matching funds and construction management for the project.  The MTA’s negotiations with the developer ended without an agreement, thus MTA staff has sought other arrangements to complete the project.  SCRRA has extensive experience in constructing commuter rail stations on behalf of numerous Los Angeles County cities.  Staff believes that SCRRA can implement the project efficiently and within state funding deadlines. 

POLICY IMPLICATIONS
At its meeting of July 27, 2000, the MTA Board of Directors awarded $595,000 for this project in the Regionally Significant category of the 2000 Abbreviated Call for Projects.  $100,000 is budgeted in the FY 2003 Subsidies to Other Budget to serve as the local match to the state grant.  Thus the total project cost is $695,000.

OPTIONS

The Board may opt to cancel the project, relinquish the $595,000 in state funding, and use the $100,000 local match for other purposes.  Staff does not recommend this option as such cancellation would mean the loss of $595,000 in state funding to Los Angeles County.  Such cancellation also could mean a delay to the MTA in meeting its obligation to replace the 140 parking spaces which 

were removed from the City of Los Angeles Department of Transportation (LADOT) station parking lot to accommodate the MTA child care center.  Additionally, parking demand at the Chatsworth Intermodal Transportation Center is anticipated to exceed the current capacity very soon.  

FINANCIAL IMPACT

The recommended action has no impact on the FY 2003 MTA Budget.  The project was originally funded through the Transit Capital modal category in the 2000 Call for Projects using Regional Improvement Program (RIP) Funds from the State of California.  The original project is included in the baseline of the 2001 Long Range Transportation Plan.  $100,000 in Proposition C 10% funds are budgeted in the FY 2003 Subsidies to Others budget, cost center 4430, to provide the local match for the project.  

BACKGROUND

The Chatsworth Intermodal Transportation Center is a multi-modal transit facility that includes a Metrolink/Amtrak Station, MTA bus service, a LADOT transit hub, and an MTA owned child care center.  The existing park-and-ride area has 360 spaces and is currently at 90% capacity.  Metrolink service expansion in FY 2002, and the planned construction of a second platform (to allow bi-directional train service) are anticipated to increase demand beyond the current capacity of the park-and-ride lot.

The subject project will consist of the design and construction of approximately 140 additional park-and–ride spaces to expand the existing facility.  The expansion will utilize the Southern portion of the undeveloped property that the MTA and the LADOT own jointly. The MTA and the LADOT hold title jointly to the property at the Chatsworth Intermodal Transportation Center.  As part of the purchase of the property, the MTA and the City of Los Angeles entered into an agreement regarding joint use and development of the property.  The MTA child care center was built on a portion of the original station parking lot.  The MTA is obligated to replace the 140 parking spaces that were removed for the center.

The LADOT currently maintains and operates the Chatsworth Intermodal Transportation Center, including the existing park-and-ride.  Maintenance of the expanded park-and-ride will be included in the City’s existing maintenance contracts.

When the MTA applied for the funding for this project, it was anticipated that funds generated from developing the site would pay for the design and construction management of the park-and-ride, and meet the state match requirements.  When the MTA’s negotiations with the proposed developer, Mar Venture, ended without resulting in an agreement, MTA staff sought other alternatives to implement the project.  Time was limited because the state funding was programmed in FY 2002, and thus an allocation request followed by expeditious project implementation was required to avoid having funds lapse.  Based on SCRRA’s extensive experience in procuring and managing contractors in the construction and modification of commuter rail stations on behalf of numerous Los Angeles County cities, staff proposes that the SCRRA bring this project to completion on behalf of the MTA.  

NEXT STEPS

The MTA will enter into an MOU with the SCRRA whereby MTA will provide the $595,000 state grant and $100,000 in matching funds to SCRRA.  The SCRRA will use the $100,000 MTA match for design and construction management and will draw down the grant funds directly from the State for construction.  MTA staff will monitor project progress.  When the project is completed, the new parking spaces will be turned over to the LADOT. 
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